UP  HATHERLEY  PARISH  COUNCIL

Cheltenham, Gloucestershire


Up Hatherley Parish Council: Minutes of Parish Council Meeting, held at the Village Hall, Cold Pool Lane, Up Hatherley, on Tuesday 6th September 2016, at 7.30 pm.
744 Members Present

Chairman Cllr. S. Fowler; P. Worsley, A. Bamford, C. Mason, D. Young, D. Banyard, G. Cassell, R. Johnes, J. Ward, D. Willcox and S. Bamford.  
Also in Attendance: Clerk Kathryn Oakey, Gary Stacey GRCC (for item 747) and 7 Parishioners.  

745 Apologies for absence 
Cllr. N. Holden, R. Whyborn
746 Declaration of Members’ Interests

None.
747 GRCC Local Plan – Gary Stacey, Cheltenham Engaging Communities Project Assistant
The Chairman welcomed Gary to the meeting.  Gary explained that he was there to follow up on the initial work done, and to provide a progress report on where they were with the updating of the Local Plan.  He confirmed that due to slippage on the project their concerns on timelines were no longer relevant, and so any participation and survey that they could do would be incorporated.

GRCC had 3 days available to assist the Parish Council, and they would also provide self-addressed envelopes to enable parishioners to return the paper surveys.  As a follow up to the last meeting Gary confirmed that the maps were now available, and a copy would be provided to Cllr Willcox.
Following discussions, it was agreed that the area the Council wanted to focus on was footpaths, and therefore the generic survey document needed to be redistributed and amended to suit that purpose.  It could be included in the Parish Record, and a copy also placed online.  Gary confirmed that they would take responsibility for coordinating and consolidating all the responses both online and by post.  It was also suggested they could be collected from the parish letterbox and at the Carol Service.
The Clerk would redistribute the information that they had to date including the PowerPoint slides and sample survey.  Cllr A. Bamford suggested that some questions needed to be refocused to suit their purposes.  The deadline for the Record was the end of October so this needed to be done sooner rather than later.  He also suggested that the draft profile for the Parish needed amending.  The Chairman stated that he had started work on this already, and would send it on to Cllr A. Bamford.
Gary would produce a next stages document and send it through.  The Chairman thanked him for attending.

748 Submissions from Members of the Public

Parishioners raised the following:
i. The Parish Council needed to be careful about reclassifying greenbelt as greenspace, as that downgraded the protection of the site.  It was agreed that they would inform Badgeworth and Shurdington of their concern.
ii. The sign for Up Hatherley Way by the Farm Shop had been knocked down – Cllr Mason would follow that up.

iii. The footpaths were in a poor state of repair by Carmarthen Road.  The Chairman reported that a footpath survey had taken place and some patching had been done, but possibly a re-inspection was needed.

iv. The area around the Caernarvon Court shops was in a poor state of repair.  The Chairman reported that that had been looked into a number of years ago but the freeholder had been reluctant to take action.  He would try and discover the current position as safety was in everyone’s interest not least the tenants.
v. A recent report in the press had suggested a link between memory loss and air pollution.  Was the Council doing anything to address this?  The Chairman informed him that monitors had been placed adjacent to the roundabouts at either end of Up Hatherley Way, but he was not sure who was responsible for collating the information gathered.  Members suggested that it would be the County Council or the Environment Agency.  The Parishioner would contact the County Council to express his concern.
vi. Following a previous meeting where this concern was raised, a parishioner asked if anything was being done about installing a mirror at the junction of Hollis Road and Hatherley Road.  Cllr Mason responded that when this had been raised previously Gloucestershire Highways had vetoed it.  However this was a site where a VASS was due to be installed, but he did agree to raise again the question of a mirror with Gloucestershire Highways and the County Councillor, Simon Wheeler.
749 Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 5th July 2016
Cllr Worsley proposed and Cllr Cassell seconded that the minutes be approved.  The Chairman signed the minutes and initialled the pages.
750 Matters Arising from Approved Minutes 
Nothing additional to note.
751 Police and Community Safety update
Cllr Young presented his report which is attached at Annex ‘A’.
752 Correspondence

· Comic Relief Local Communities Grant - Cllr Ward suggested that they could apply on behalf of victims of domestic violence to support the refuge in Stroud.  There was some question as to whether that was too far away.  However, it was likely that victims from this area could well be housed there.
· Cllr Worsley reported that Cllr Whyborn was lodging an application on behalf of St Margaret’s Hall, but also suggested using it in reviving Up Hatherley Youth Council or doing something related to that. 
· Cllr Bamford raised the Parish Charter, and suggested that the new charter needed to be signed.  The Clerk would follow this up.
Working Group Reports 

753 Development Control   
PW’s report is shown below:
	NO
	Address
	Response
	Viewed
	Disp’d

	01225
	250 Hatherley Rd
	N/O criteria
	
	Online

	01298
	7 Holmer Crescent
	N/O criteria
	
	Online

	01044
	12 Barton Way
	N/O criteria
	
	Online

	01362
	40 Greatfield Lane
	N/O criteria
	
	Online


Cllr Worsley reported all were extensions of varying size, and the 12 Barton Way property was listed online as 10 Barton Way as the owner wanted to buy no. 12 and include it in her extension.  40 Greatfield Lane had been referred to committee due to a neighbour objection.
754 Management of Open Spaces: Local Green Spaces Proposal Report
Footpath – Greatfield Lane to Broad Oak Way – Gloucestershire CC had agreed to provide 2 lighting columns in a badly lit footpath on CBC owned green space land, and funding had been agreed.  (Parish Council commitment would be £500).
Cllr Willcox raised an issue as to whether a gate could be installed between the Holmer open space and Greatfield Lane.  It was suggested that that would not be allowed on road safety grounds as it would open directly onto the road and not a pavement.

Cllr Young noted that several of the Poplars had lost branches and were overgrown.  The Chairman informed him that most of these were on private land, so outside PC responsibility.  However, if they knew the address they would write to the owners.

755 Highways Group Report
Cllr Mason presented his report which is attached at Annex ‘B’.

756 Footpaths / Rights of Way
Cllr Willcox presented his report which is attached at Annex ‘C’.
757 Finance 
· Accounts for Payment listed below were approved.  
[image: image1.emf]Cheque No. £ Detail Payee

1111 45.00 hall works Mitch Oliver

1112 402.00 refund Righio S Fowler

1113 123.50 refund  S Fowler

1114 95.00 training fee GAPTC

Direct Payment £ Detail Payee

08/05/2016 96.67 Hall Cleaning Mrs Reay

16/05/2016 12.50 tax PATA

30/05/2016 921.18 Insurance Zurich

31/05/2016 125.00 village hall mgt May C Oakey

31/05/2016 265.20 Salary May k. oakey

29/06/2016 125.00 village hall mgt June C Oakey

29/06/2016 265.20 Salary June k. oakey

29/06/2016 18.60 Window Cleaning Hi Lo

29/06/2016 139.68 Hall works Booth and Bomford

29/06/2016 150.00 Gardens Comp Manor by the Lake


· External Audit
The accounts had been to the external auditor and returned with no issues arising.  
758 Recreation & Culture

Cllr Worsley reported that the presentation evening for the Summer Garden Competition prize giving had been a great success, and Cllr S Bamford intended to provide photos for the Record and a piece for publication in the Echo. 
The Parish Record deadline was the end of October.  Cllr Worsley asked for ideas for the title page.  The intention was that delivery would be as last year, with some rounds being paid for.
759 Social & Community
The Village Hall gates needed repairs and refurbishment.  Three acceptable quotations for the work had been received and the best of these was £432 including VAT.  All being well the work would start the following week with replacement gates being installed for four days.  It would be ensured that these replacement gates were secure for the playgroup following concerns raised by the Playgroup leader.
Cllr Cassell noted that the bollards had been installed by Lakeside School, and he would keep an eye on parking as a result.

760 Next Meeting
The next meeting will be held on Tuesday 1st November, 2016.  
…………………………………………………….. 1 November 2016
Chairman
List of Annexes:
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Annex A

1. PCSO Debbie Hudman.  She is currently the dedicated PCSO for Up Hatherley & Warden Hill. She is likely to be the main contact for Parish Council meetings - if she is able to attend and depending on the subject requested.  I will try and keep In contact regularly with her.

2. Acting Inspector Simom Ellson.  He is filling in for Tim Waterhouse who has retired, until a replacement is appointed. He is also happy to try and attend our meetings but stressed that due to work pressure this would only be occasionally and would like a defined subject matter if he was to attend personally. 

3. In order try and gain some positive input from the police, I would like to suggest the following:

· A restricted time slot at the start of the meeting –10-15 minutes.  Whoever attends from the police it will be within their duty hours.

· A short presentation focussed on a subject that would be useful to both the police and the councillors – perhaps on initiatives within Up Hatherley or areas of mutual concern where both the Police & the Council can work together.  One I thought of was the Criteria used by the police to decide on whether they follow up an incident or not - I know Inspector Ellson would try and attend for this.
· The Subject is published in advance within the Agenda for the meeting. Questions could be restricted to that Subject and perhaps these could be supplied in advance to allow proper consideration by them?
· Another idea that may improve communication is for representatives from all 5 Parish Councils to jointly have a regular meeting with the Police (which they would host). Perhaps this could be discussed at the C5 meeting? 
There are only 4 Local Community  PC’s for the whole of Cheltenham. The one responsible for Up Hatherley & Benhall is Frances Oliffe. I have a meeting with her scheduled for Friday.  I have also made contact with Bob Lloyd who is responsible for Neighbourhood Watch in Cheltenham to find out the current situation for Up Hatherley.
Crimestoppers– I have had a meeting with Linda Jones who is a volunteer Committee Member for Crimestoppers Gloucestershire.  They are delighted that we have decided to become an Ambassador for them.  If the C5 meeting are interested they would be happy to come and do a short presentation at a future meeting. They see the involvement of local councils as being key to getting their message out into the community.
Annex B

Annex ‘B’   Highways Group Report

· VAS - unit now delivered but waiting to erect posts, and padlocks need to be purchased.

· Pavements - priority is Kingscote Rd East and West, Hatherley Lane, Wards Rd, Caernarvon Rd and Kingscote Close.

· Roads:

· Hawkeshead Rd is in a poor state and is top of priority list

· Wards and Hollis Rd to be resurfaced

· Up Hatherley Way 40mph roundels order placed

· Cold Pool Lane roundabout manhole cover reset, and order to list crown of trees placed.  Plan is to remove shrubs and replace with grass - Rob Vale liaising with Ubico

· Drains by hall cleared

· Hatherley Rd by Heron Close needs investigating

· Poor standard of repairs discussed, report to go to County Council

· Rob Vale looking at Long Mynd, The Poplars, Morrisons entrance and Radnor Rd

· Rob Vale costing Caernarvon Rd, possibility of using Highways Local money

· £10,000 set aside for safe crossing by the Farm Shop.  

· Hatherley Rd / Wards Rd - possibility of large tarmac area being turned into a pocket being considered

· Street lights - faults can be reported via county website

· M&G s106 - Rob Vale to confirm whether money to improve cycle path still available

· Asda s106 - believed £100,000 not spent, possibility that it will be uised for 20mph scheme and Cheltenham BC are discussing.

Annex C
Annex ‘C’   Footpaths / Rights of Way Report


Background

In the year 2000 The Countryside and Rights of Way Act 2000 officially introduces the cut-off date for adding historic paths to definitive maps (on which public rights of way are shown) but opposition from the Ramblers and others means the period before the cut-off date is extended from 10 years (established the previous year by The Department of the Environment, Transport and the Regions) to 25 years. This means paths (footpaths and bridleways) which existed before 1949 and which aren’t recorded on definitive maps by 31 December 2025 will be extinguished.

Paths Established Post 1949

I queried the position re paths established post 1949 with the Ramblers, whose website contains much information on this subject. I received an email from Janet Davis, Ramblers Senior Policy Officer (Rights of Way), Advocacy & Engagement Division which stated:

It is only paths which were established as public footpaths or bridleways before 1949 and which are not shown on definitive maps which will be extinguished on 1 January 2026.

Paths which have come into existence since 1949 will be safe and can be claimed as now, on the basis of use (or possibly even documentary evidence relating to the building of a new estate for example).

Whilst post-1949 paths are saved from the automatic extinguishment and thus there is less urgency attached to making claims, it is still important to make sure that they are recorded because the depiction of a path on the definitive map is such important protection against development pressures, and obstructions in general.

Parish Pathways

Extract from Up Hatherley website (http://uphatherleyparish.co.uk/local-history/):

'In 1951 the population was 187, but by 1971 it had risen to 1,195. Since the 1970’s it has rocketed to several thousands.'

Hence, it is fair to assume that the vast majority of current pathways were established post 1949. I have looked at current rights of way within the parish and there are quite a large number already shown on the definitive map. This is to be confirmed.

The Ramblers Forgotten Paths Exercise

The Ramblers have an ongoing exercise to identify Forgotten Paths and they hold meetings and discussions on the subject.

I contacted the Ramblers and suggested that there would be mutual benefit in co-operating in the exercise to register all pathways. 

I received an email from Richard Holmes - Gloucestershire Ramblers Area Footpath Secretary: 

Ramblers are concerned wherever public rights of way are located, so even if these are in town then we are keen to ensure these are protected.

The Gloucestershire Ramblers Footpath Meeting is arranged for next month (15.9.16) and 'Don't lose your way' is on the agenda. This will give us the opportunity to look at your suggestions and I will get back to you following the meeting.
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